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*************************
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PRESIDENTIAL MESSAGE

By Joe Ruffalo

Dear Fellow Federationists, 

We are approaching the 25th annual State Convention of the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey, which will be held in the Clarion Hotel in Cherry Hill, November 9-11.  I hope you are making plans to attend this convention which will be our biggest and best ever.  Mr. Donald Capps, whose biography appears in this issue, will be our national representative. You can find more information on the State Convention on page 31 of this issue.


To submit resolutions for our State Convention, please contact Resolutions Committee Chairman Ryan Stevens at (856) 858-3518 before October 28, 2001.  This will allow the committee time to review resolutions prior to the open Resolutions Meeting on Friday, November 9.  Remember, when submitting resolutions, please have your name on documents to assist us in the editing processes.  

At this year’s Banquet, the third annual scholarship in memory of Nathan and Selma Rogoff will be awarded.  Through the generosity of friends, family, and members of the Federation, the Ruffalo family, in memory of my father, will be awarding our first annual scholarship.  Anyone wishing to donate funds to the either scholarship fund can do so by sending a check to NFB of NJ, 69 Prospect Place, Belleville NJ 07109.  In the memo portion of the check, please note the scholarship fund to which you are donating.

In celebration of our 25th anniversary, we need your assistance.  A portion of the agenda will be “Achievements and Accomplishments,” where we will note the accomplishments, large and small, of our members.  Please submit your news to John Cucco at (973) 377-0976 or email John at center@webspan.net.  Submissions must have the name and a one-sentence summary of the accomplishment.  Please submit this information no later than October 22.


From July 1-7, 2001, our National Convention, with 3200 in attendance, was held in Philadelphia, PA.  At this Convention, New Jersey set a state record with 192 registered conventioneers.  I was honored to be nominated and elected to the NFB’s National Board of Directors.  My commitment is to serve with enthusiasm, desire, and determination.  I will work for continued open communication on national, state, and local blindness issues.

The information in the Sounding Board can be, should be, and must be shared with as  many people as possible.  We need  you to  assist  the NFB  and 

change what it means to be blind.  See you in November at the State Convention in Cherry Hill.









Yours in Federationism,









Joe Ruffalo

*************************

SUCCESS

By Ralph Waldo Emerson

To laugh often and much;

to win the respect of intelligent people

 and the affection of children;

to earn the appreciation of honest critics

 and to endure the betrayal of false friends;

to appreciate beauty;

to find the best in others;

to leave the world a bit better

whether by a healthy child, a garden patch

 or a redeemed social condition;

to know even one life has breathed easier

 because you have lived.

This is to have succeeded.

*************************

WHO ARE THE BLIND WHO LEAD

 THE BLIND IN NEW JERSEY?

Editor’s note: This issue, in honor of the 25th anniversary of the NFB of NJ, is dedicated to the blind who lead the blind in New Jersey.  We start the issue with a series of NFB biographies to give some insight into the lives of these extraordinary leaders.

The National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey has become by far the most significant force in the affairs of the blind today in New Jersey.  Its actions are changing what it means to be blind in this state.

State Affiliate President Joseph Ruffalo is a prime example of this driving force.  He has often said that by networking and some elbow grease we can solve any problem, for, he says, a problem is just an issue seeking a solution, a solution that is within our grasp if we stick together and move the obstacles out of our way.

Although many organizations and agencies for the blind exist today, there is only one National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey.  This organization was established in 1976 and reorganized in 1990.

Since that time advances have been made throughout the state.  The NFB of NJ is recognized by blind men and women as a strong voice for security, opportunity, and equality for all the blind throughout the state.

Along with President Ruffalo, there are the voices of the state officers and board members.  Our collective voice rings loud and clear–we know who we are and we are not going back!

Officers, board members, and chapter presidents all come from different walks of life.  However, they all have one thing in common–they have met blindness individually and seek collectively to reduce it to the level of a nuisance.

As for the leadership of the organization, all of the officers and members of the Board of Directors are blind, and all give generously of their time and resources in promoting the work of the Federation.  The Board consists of nine elected members, five of whom are the constitutional officers of the organization.  These members of the Board of Directors represent a wide cross- section of the blind population of New Jersey.  Their backgrounds are different and their experiences vary widely, but they are drawn together by the common bond of having met blindness individually and successfully in their own lives and by their united desire to see other blind people have the opportunity to do likewise.  A profile of the leadership of the NFB of NJ shows why the organization is so effective and demonstrates the progress made by blind people during the past quarter century.  In the story of the lives of these leaders can be found the greatest testimonial to the soundness of the Federation's philosophy.  The cumulative record of their individual achievements is  overwhelming proof that it is, indeed, respectable to be blind.

**************************

JOSEPH RUFFALO, JR.

Leader, Volunteer, Coordinator

Born in 1949 in Montclair and raised in Bloomfield, NJ, Joseph Ruffalo, Jr. had already graduated from Bloomfield High School, attended Montclair State College, and served America in Vietnam, where he earned a Bronze Star, before he learned in 1976 that Retinitis Pigmentosa would slowly claim his vision.  For six years, he continued his work as a manager in a Thom McAn shoe store, but by 1983 he sought guidance on how to achieve greater proficiency and control over his life as a blind adult.  

The staff at the Joseph Kohn Rehabilitation Center, then located in Newark, told him he should not learn to use a cane, Braille, or any other adaptive devices, because he still had enough vision to do without them.  Though eager to obtain the necessary skills, Joe, at the time, had no recourse but to adhere to the advice of the only professionals he knew.  Only in 1986 did he learn to use a cane–by teaching himself.  While at JKRC Ruffalo did discover a talent for baking which led him into a successful nine-year career as the owner of a pastry business.

In 1985, Joe tentatively attended his first NFB chapter meeting in Newark and after only ten minutes he knew that his life would be changed dramatically.  Realizing that the NFB was a place of fraternity and empowerment, empathy and accomplishment, Joe says, “I saw blind people doing things I wanted to do.  They were holding jobs, volunteering, and achieving in every pursuit.”  This was the beginning of Joe’s own period of growth and achievement.  In 1990 Joe became Second Vice President of the State Affiliate; two years later he was First Vice President; and by 1993 was President of the NFB of NJ, a position he maintains tirelessly to this day.  “It is a tremendous honor and responsibility to promote a positive attitude about blindness and the abilities of blind people,” Joe comments.    
But Joe’s involvement in the community has not been limited to the National Federation of the Blind.  He has been a leader in the Lions Club for over twelve years, serving as President for three.  In the Knights of Columbus, Joe has held the positions of Guard, Warden, and Deputy Grand Knight, while in the Cub Scouts of America he has been both Den Leader and Cubmaster.  As President of the Special Education Parent and Professional Organization and Chairman of the Board of Trustees of the New Jersey Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired, Joe further works to assure the full integration of people with disabilities into society.  

Joe attended the Therapeutic Massage Center to obtain certification in Massage Therapy and from 1998 to 2000 provided massage for staff, patients, and visitors at the Clara Maas Medical Center in Belleville before moving his practice to a private office.  He recently served as a consultant to the Somerset School of Massage, making recommendations to staff and students and answering questions regarding training methods for blind students.

Joe also works to smooth other’s transitions from dependence to independence as a leader in two programs sponsored by the Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired.  He is employed by the First Occupational Center of New Jersey as a Program Specialist in the SCILS Program (Senior Community Independent Living Services).  The SCILS program identifies people over age fifty-five in Essex County who have experienced vision loss with the goal of teaching independence skills so that these seniors can remain active in the community and independent in their homes.  As State Program Director and Northern Region Coordinator of the LEAD (Leadership, Education, Advocacy, Determination) Program, administered in partnership with Heightened Independence and Progress, Joe provides mentoring activities for blind teenagers and their families. 

Joe’s outstanding contributions to the community were recognized in November 2000 when he was honored with the Partnership for Progress Award at the Commission’s Believe and Achieve 90th Anniversary celebration.  In July 2001, Joe’s accomplishments and abilities were again acknowledged when he was elected to the National Board of Directors of the National Federation of the Blind at its most recent Convention in Philadelphia.  

Joe has always been encouraged and supported by his wife of twenty-three years, Judy, his son Joseph who, with his wife Bettina, attends San Francisco State University, and his son James, an Eagle Scout currently working as a graphic artist.

Joseph Ruffalo’s life and work express his commitment to the blind and the struggle for equality in society.  Joe’s achievements stand as an example for others, like those of the Federationists who so impressed him at his first chapter meeting.  He is someone who achieves and grows, facing every challenge with energy, enthusiasm, and common sense.  In so doing, Joe exemplifies his belief that “one of the most important things for members of the blind community to do is to teach the public that blindness is a characteristic.  With the proper training, skills, attitude, and techniques, blindness can be reduced to a nuisance.”

**************************

EVER LEE HAIRSTON

 Teacher, Counselor, Community Activist
Ever Lee Hairston was born in Davie County, North Carolina, where she grew up with her six siblings on a plantation.  Four of the five girls had limited vision, which was later diagnosed as Retinitis Pigmentosa.  The problem was never discussed within or outside the family and was accepted as a way of life.

After Ever Lee graduated from high school, she went on to attend North Carolina Central University, where she graduated with a Bachelor's degree in Business Education.

In 1965, Ever Lee moved to New Jersey and began her teaching career.  She truly enjoyed instructing high school students in typing, shorthand, and other business subjects.  However, as her vision deteriorated, she had to find other means of employment.

Soon thereafter, she was married and later blessed with a son, Victor, who lives in California and is the father of a lovely eight-year-old daughter.

After trying many different jobs, Ever Lee realized that she was greatly limited in what she could do without any blindness skills.

In 1987, Ever Lee was introduced to the National Federation of the Blind and attended her first National Convention in Phoenix, Arizona.  She was inspired by the many capable blind people she met there.  She had the sudden realization that though she was a college graduate, she felt as if she were illiterate because she could no longer read, and she decided to attend the Louisiana Center for the Blind, in Ruston, Louisiana.

Upon her return to New Jersey, Ever Lee was eager to integrate her new skills into both her personal and professional endeavors.  She founded a new NFB chapter in her hometown of Cherry Hill, NJ.  The Garden State Chapter was the second chapter in the state of New Jersey and now has a membership of thirty-one.  Ever Lee has been President since the chapter’s inception in 1991, and has also served as First Vice President of the NFB of NJ for four two-year terms.

Additionally, Ever Lee was one of the organizers of the LEAD pilot program (a mentoring program for blind and visually impaired teens) in 1998 and is now one of the coordinators for the southern region.

Professionally, Ever Lee holds the position of Supervisor of Counselors with the Camden County Department of Health and Human Services, where she has worked since 1983, and was recently honored as Employee of the Year.

Recreationally, Ever Lee enjoys walking, working out at the spa, attending shows and concerts, cooking, and traveling--especially to the Caribbean islands, where the pace is slow and the ambience relaxed.

ANDREW GODWIN

Entrepreneur, Mentor, Computer Instructor

Andrew Godwin was born on March 12, 1972 in Cinnaminson NJ.  At the age of two, he was diagnosed with Juvenile Macular Degeneration.  Despite the many struggles and challenges he faced due to his own denial and lack of proper training in blindness skills, Andrew succeeded in graduating from Burlington County Technical Public School with honors.  

After graduation, Andrew worked for Piotrowski Power Washing for a number of years as a laborer.  His vision continued to deteriorate.  However, this did not prevent him from being promoted to Crew Chief and Marketing Representative.  When the company was sold and he lost his job, Andrew remained in total denial of his blindness for some time, until he finally realized he wanted and needed the skills necessary to move on with his life.

Andrew was referred to the Joseph Kohn Rehabilitation Center in New Brunswick, NJ in 1998.  On his second day there, he had the opportunity to travel to the National Center for the Blind in Baltimore where he found genuine comradery and was extremely impressed by the capabilities of the leaders.  Andrew feels this was the turning point in his life.

Upon completing his training at JKRC, Andrew began volunteering at the Center as a Teaching Assistant, orienting new clients to the facility and to the program, and instructing them in Communications, Indoor Orientation & Mobility, and Activities of Daily Living.  During the summer of 1998 he was employed at Camp Marcella as a counselor for blind and visually impaired students.

Andrew joined the Northern Chapter of the NFB of NJ in 1998.  The following year, he co-founded with Jerilyn Higgins the Central Jersey Chapter, for which he serves as Vice President.  For the past two years he has served as Convention and Advertisement Coordinator for the State Convention.

He is the Northern Region Coordinator and mentor for LEAD, a program designed to provide blind and visually impaired teens with the necessary Leadership, Education, Advocacy and Determination to succeed with their sighted peers.  Andrew is sure that had a program such as this existed in his teen years, it would have been instrumental in combating his years of denial.

In February 2000, Andrew graduated from a computer program at the NJ Institute of Technology, where he acquired a wide background in computer technology.  He immediately put these skills to work by traveling to Lighthouse International in NYC to intern as an Adaptive Computer Instructor.  This position offered Andrew his first opportunity to enter the field as an adaptive technology computer consultant.

Andrew presently teaches the Microsoft Windows Environment, Word Processing, Internet, Screen Reading and Text Enlarging Software to blind and visually impaired students.

With a desire to expand his horizons, Andrew recently formed GATE Consultants, Inc., a company that provides technology resources to companies and individuals alike.  As President and Chief Executive Officer, Andrew’s goal is to create jobs for the blind.

Andrew believes success begins with determination and the acquiring of proper training, along with the essential adaptive techniques and tools of blindness.  He encourages all interested people to join the NFB in working toward our goals of ensuring equality, security and opportunity for all blind people.

**************************

GLORIA LEWIS

Writer, Leader, Coordinator
Before migrating to the United States in June 1990, Gloria Lewis was employed by the University of the West Indies as a Resident Supervisor and later as Manager of the University Faculty Club Hotel.


Gloria became a member of the Federation in November 1990.  She attended her first State Convention in May 1991 and two months later, her first National Convention in New Orleans, LA.  


In April 1992 Gloria was elected to serve on the Board of Directors of the National Federation of the Blind of NJ.  Five months later, members of the Northern Chapter elected her to serve as their Treasurer.  In March of 1993, Gloria attended a Leadership Seminar at the National Center for the Blind in Baltimore, MD.  In August of the same year, she was appointed to serve as interim Treasurer of the State Affiliate, an office to which she was then elected at the 1994 State Convention.  Today, Gloria continues to serve as Treasurer of both the Northern Chapter and the State Affiliate.  She also serves on the state Scholarship Committee.


After attending her first National Convention, Gloria began to read Federation literature.  She notes, “As I absorbed this material, I realized that the Federation consists of two parts—an organization and a philosophy, and that the philosophy is simply the truth about blindness.”


Gloria feels strongly about the NFB and its goals.  “The Federation is distinguished from all other organizations by its philosophy, a philosophy which must be shared.  As a leader in the NFB, my first responsibility is to share it with other blind people who do not know the truth about blindness.”


As a leader in the movement, Gloria believes that she is only as strong as her objectives are sound.  “Leadership is making the effort to convince and rally a group of people to accomplish a goal together.  As a leader in the NFB, I am committed to promoting the interests of blind people and to educating the public about blindness.  As members of the NFB, we must never become distracted from our purpose–to help blind people to be successful and to enable them to live and manage their lives normally and independently.”

**************************

JERILYN HIGGINS

Teacher, Mentor, Coordinator

Jerilyn Higgins is a rehabilitation teacher born in Newark, New Jersey.  When she was six years old, her family ophthalmologist made the diagnosis that her visual problems were related to Retinitis Pigmentosa.  He conveyed along with the diagnosis that dark and dismal blindness was in store for the future.  Reflecting all the negative attitudes and fear toward the condition, family and friends did not want to confront this issue.  The undertones taught Jerilyn that being blind was an unfortunate situation.  She learned to act as if she could see to avoid the sadness that everyone would express when she was not able to differentiate between certain objects. 

In the sixties, there were no support groups for families of blind children as there are now.  POBC, the Parents of Blind Children division of the NFB, is made up of members who are dedicated to helping, educating, and supporting other parents about misconceptions related to blindness. Such an organization would have helped her family

In second grade, Jerilyn was placed in what was then called sight conservation class.  She was expected to read print relying on magnifying glasses, a task that Jerilyn could not perform efficiently as her vision deteriorated.  She was never introduced to alternative methods of reading such as Braille and the use of taped books.  As a result, she required her mother’s reading assistance to complete high school.

Despite her lack of alternative skills and confused feelings about the abilities of the blind, Jerilyn was determined to get an education to ensure success in her adult endeavors.  Following high school graduation, she enrolled in Fairleigh Dickinson University.  The NJ Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired provided readers for her studies and mobility instruction so that she could succeed in college.  There she acquired a Bachelor’s degree in Elementary Education and a certificate to teach grades K through 8. 

The classroom work was both challenging and rewarding.  However, with deteriorating vision and no alternative means of accessing print, the frustration resulted in Jerilyn’s exploration of other avenues of work less reliant on reading and writing.  She was hired by the NJ Department of Labor to work at the Newark Job Bank as an interviewer.  After three years with the Job Bank and a position that accommodated her blindness, she left to raise her family.  Jerilyn spent eight years as a full-time homemaker and mother, which included being a den mother, Sunday school teacher, and member of the PTA.  Throughout these years, she was not active in the Federation.  In retrospect, Jerilyn feels that early involvement and participation in NFB activities would have helped her deal with her blindness and learn alternative parenting skills, and would have enhanced her life.


 The summer of 1987 was a turning point in her life.  Jerilyn had the opportunity to attend her first National Federation of the Blind Convention in Phoenix, Arizona.  At this conference, NFB speakers and others who attended the conference, including many homemakers like herself, spoke about what it really means to be blind.  This atmosphere made her think about her feelings about being blind and about overcoming the low expectations that she had  for herself and other blind people.  Jerilyn was particularly impressed with the competence, positive attitudes, success, and level of productivity in the lives of Federationists.  She is grateful to those Federationists who were working on her behalf when she didn't even know it.  Upon returning from the National Convention Jerilyn immediately joined a local NFB chapter and soon thereafter was elected to office on the NFB State Affiliate Board.  She is also President and Co-Founder of the NFB Central Jersey Chapter, which currently boasts forty members.  Jerilyn encourages all blind people who are interested in living a happy, productive life to join a local chapter and help change what it means to be blind. 

Jerilyn is currently a rehabilitation teacher at the NJ Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired Rehabilitation Center.  Her present challenge and interest is in developing and coordinating their Adjustment to Vision Loss program.  She is also a facilitator in the CBVI Challenge by Choice course, a program initiated as another resource provided by the Commission to foster confidence and positive self-esteem in blind persons.

Another passion of Jerilyn’s is volunteering for the LEAD (Leadership, Education, Advocacy, and Determination) program, a mentoring program for blind teens.  It provides the teens with life management skills and an image of competency and positive view of blindness via experiences and activities that are arranged throughout the year.  It is Jerilyn’s goal to ensure that all blind children of today enjoy independence and have an optimistic view of the future.  She is always looking forward to developing and participating in programs that foster positive feelings about blindness in children and youth, their parents and family, and blind adults.
**************************

JULIE DAWSON

Teacher, Counselor, Coordinator

Julie Dawson was born August 22, 1952 in a small northwestern farming town in Ohio named Defiance.  The eldest of three girls, Julie was born three months prematurely and became blind due to Retinopathy of Prematurity (ROP), formerly called RLF.  Her mother was told, after Julie was sent to Ann Arbor, Michigan for several additional months in an incubator, to take her home, make her comfortable, and expect nothing of her.  But Julie’s mother always expected the best from her.  She even started the first parents of blind children group in the town they lived in.  It soon extended to other nearby northwestern Ohio towns.  The kids played together; the parents visited, carpooled to the Ohio State School for the Blind in Columbus, and conducted many other activities such as trips to the Toledo Zoo and camping.  

Julie attended the school for the blind until the second half of her freshman year, when her family moved to Lisle, Illinois.  There she attended her first public school, which had 1,500 students and nine or so other blind students.  When Julie’s family moved back to central Ohio that summer, she attended Whetstone High School for her sophomore year.  She was inducted into the National Honor Society and graduated from high school in 1970.  Julie went on to earn an undergraduate degree in English in 1974.  

After college, Julie lived in Texas, where she took word processing courses at the Houston Lighthouse.  She then moved to Albuquerque, New Mexico, where she earned a Masters degree in counseling services in 1990. Julie secured full time employment and made many lasting friendships, which she cherishes to this day.  Julie had the pleasure of renewing some of these acquaintances at this year’s National Convention in Philadelphia.  

Julie next decided to make her home in Lafayette, Louisiana, as a result of attending the 1991 National Convention in New Orleans.  She sold her mobile home, found an apartment and a job and moved by the end of September.  She worked in Louisiana as a rehabilitation teacher and program coordinator of outreach services for the blind and deaf-blind in rural parishes of Louisiana.  Unfortunately, funds were withdrawn for her position in 1994, but Julie was able to continue her education by taking computer training.  In 1995 Julie relocated to Farmingdale, New York, where she married her present husband on January 6, 1996.  Also in 1996, Julie gained certification in rehabilitation teaching.  

Julie located her current job, rehabilitation teacher with the New Jersey Commission, on the internet, and off she and her husband went to Toms River, NJ, in December of 1997.  Julie began the position in January 1998.  

Julie and her husband recently bought their first home, which they moved into in June 2001.  Julie’s husband is legally blind and is attending college to secure a degree in business administration.  He also has a retail business at a large flea market in Monmouth County.  

Julie originally joined the National Federation of the Blind in 1977 in the state of Ohio.  She has worked over the years in a variety of areas such as fundraising and publicity and has also been elected Secretary of several state chapters.  Julie is presently the Secretary for the Central Jersey Chapter and a State Board Member.  Julie has grown with and learned from NFB leaders and members over the years, and is proud to have given back to the organization as well.
**************************

GERALD MORENO

Manager, Motivator, Volunteer 

Jerry Moreno has been a member of the National Federation of the Blind since May 1994.  His first experience with the NFB was a visit to the National Center in Baltimore.  Ever since that day, Jerry knew that this was the organization to belong to.

He graduated from Rutgers University in 1972 with a B.A. in Economics.  He also holds a B.A. in Biblical Studies from Logos School of the Word.

Jerry began his career as an Income Maintenance Technician in 1974 for the Essex County Division of Welfare and was then promoted to Family Service Supervisor in 1980.  Since 1993, Jerry has been an Assistant Administrative Supervisor of Family Services.  He is also the chairman of the Benevolent Fund for his union, the Public Employee Supervisors Union of Essex County.

His hobbies are enjoying the Jersey shore, music of all kinds, and writing.  When asked how he likes to spend free time, his answer always includes time with Madeline, his wife of twenty-eight years.

Jerry says that the National Federation of the Blind is an integral part of his life.  He started to lose his vision in 1969 and comments, "I wish someone had told me about the Federation way back then; however, I know now!"  He feels that his being a State Board Member and Vice President of the Northern New Jersey Chapter can make a difference in the lives of blind and sighted people alike.  One of his favorite sayings is the following: “Join us and change what it means to be blind in New Jersey.”  He adds, "I really believe that we can benefit from conventions, networking, and attending NFB chapter meetings.”

Jerry’s attendance at nine national conventions has changed his life.  "After being around all those blind people walking and going where they wanted when they wanted, I was encouraged to leave my comfort zone," were his thoughts after his first convention.  Belonging to the NFB has been a stimulus that has resulted in the sharpening of his blindness skills.  Jerry’s desire is to help others to do so, too.

**************************

DAVID MOSTELLO

Legislative Coordinator and Organizer 
David Mostello grew up in northern and central New Jersey, graduating from West Windsor-Plainsboro High School in 1986.  As a high school student, David participated in WWPH, the high school’s ten-watt FM radio station.  After school on Fridays, he would bring his vinyl record collection in and play oldies on the air for an hour. After high school, David attended Seton Hall University, where he earned a B.A. in History/Pre-Law in 1990.

David’s participation in the school radio station and other activities led to his landing a volunteer internship with the Federal Communications Commission in Washington, D.C., in the summer of 1988.  David’s internship duties included drafting decision letters regarding waiver and extension requests of Commission Rules concerning the operation of FM radio stations.  David was also responsible for hiring his own readers, cooking his meals, and using public transportation throughout the nation’s capital and suburban Maryland and Virginia. “Completing the internship was a great challenge and great achievement for me,” David comments. 

David’s experience as a Washington intern further developed his interest in civics and community service and led him to become active in the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey.  The Washington experience also provided him enough confidence to attend the Federation’s National Convention in New Orleans, LA, in July 1991. 

David has served as the NFB of NJ’s Legislative Coordinator since June 1994.  His duties include scheduling appointments with Congressmen’s Offices for the Federation’s annual Washington Seminar, maintaining a database of State and Federal legislators, and drafting position statements, press releases, and other correspondence for the State Affiliate.  

David shares his energy and skills with other civic organizations as well.  He is a Board Member of the West Windsor Lions Club and Co-Chair of the West Windsor Affordable Housing Committee, on which he has served 1994.   

**************************

RYAN STEVENS 

Programmer, Mentor, Volunteer

Ryan Stevens was born about thirty miles outside of Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, but has lived in Camden County, New Jersey since the age of five.  When he was diagnosed with Retinitis Pigmentosa at age nine, his family decided to continue his parochial school education in the mainstream setting.  Ryan made the switch to public high school at age thirteen. During high school, Ryan was a member of the soccer team and participated in “Knowledge Bowl,” a team-based quiz show sponsored by the local cable company, which tested students in a fun, yet academic setting.  It was during a second-round match that Ryan began to notice his difficulty with RP.  Ryan was unexpectedly unable to see the crucial video clues essential to the team’s progress.  “The worst of it for me was that the video monitor was showing a mathematics equation that I would have been able to solve easily had I been able to see it,” Ryan recalls.


Despite difficult situations and his diminishing eyesight, and despite having members of his family who were dealing successfully with blindness, it would be several more years before Ryan would be able to do so.  In the interim, he attended Rutgers University in Camden, commuting to the campus which was near his Collingswood home.  Ryan graduated in 1989 with a Bachelor’s degree in Mathematics, along with New Jersey teaching certification.  While at Rutgers, Ryan was a part of the campus radio station and made the Dean’s List.  

In August of 1989, he was about to begin student teaching to complete his education when he found a chain-link fence standing in his way.  On the Rutgers campus at that time, construction was being done around the Student Center.  Ryan was approaching the library and figured he was clear of the fenced-off area.  He started walking along a cut-through toward the library building and found out the hard way that the fence went all the way out to the street.  Although he was not hurt, he was quite embarrassed, and realized it was time to start using a long white cane.  Fortunately, Ryan did not have to look far for training in its use.  His uncle, Jeff Altman, was just beginning work at the Delco Blind/Sight Center, just outside of Philadelphia, as their first blind mobility instructor and was able to work with Ryan in his spare time.  As part of this instruction, Jeff familiarized Ryan with the mass transit available to him in Philadelphia and South Jersey.  Knowledge of these transit routes enabled Ryan to expand his education and horizons—he traveled to a computer-training course in Philadelphia, which culminated in his being hired by the very people who trained him.  Today, he is employed full-time as a programmer at InspiriTec, Inc., a company based in the Delaware Valley.  This small, yet dynamic company lured Ryan away from his former employer. 

Ryan’s newly learned mobility skills and his Uncle Jeff led Ryan to his first National Federation of the Blind meeting.  Ryan joined Philadelphia’s Keystone Chapter in April of 1994.  In January 1995, he was elected the chapter’s Treasurer, a position which he held for three terms.  His first responsibility in this position was to attend the Washington Seminar to dispense money to the other attendees from the chapter.  Attending the Washington Seminar made Ryan realize the importance of the Federation’s work.  “Through the NFB,” Ryan comments, “I engage in a process that is every American’s right, yet is rarely utilized by the average citizen.”  Ryan has made it a point to attend every Washington Seminar since 1995.  

It was at that first Washington Seminar that Ryan met Agnes Allen, a special education teacher who was secretary and founding member of the fledgling Garden State Chapter.  Ryan attended that Chapter’s next meeting in February 1995, and officially became a member later that year.  Observing this chapter’s growth from nearly its inception assisted Ryan in more fully understanding the Federation’s impact.  In August of 1996, he was elected Vice President of the chapter, a position he holds to this day.  This meant that he was on two chapter boards in two different states simultaneously.  

During this time, Ryan was becoming more involved at the State Affiliate level; and, in November 1998, he was elected to the NFB of New Jersey Board.  The following year, he was appointed chairman of the state Resolutions Committee.  In the summer of 1999, he became a mentor for the LEAD (Leadership, Education, Advocacy, and Determination) project, a program for blind teenagers.  He was also invited to attend a national leadership seminar in September 2000.


Indeed, Ryan’s activities in the Federation are varied and numerous.  They include attendance at five National Conventions and several State Conventions in both New Jersey and Pennsylvania; coordination of fund-raising and awareness events such as walk-a-thons, Braille awareness drives, and benefit concerts; and chairing of chapter meetings.  Outside the Federation, Ryan is a volunteer for the Newton Colony Arts Bank, a regular participant in the National MS Walk, and a blood donor.  He spends much of his free time in music activities, including dabbling in piano, drums, and songwriting.  He is also an active member of the Philadelphia Rowing Program for the Disabled and has competed in two regattas.  Other athletic endeavors are tandem cycling and indoor rock climbing.  Ryan also enjoys playing various card and board games.   

All in all, Ryan Stevens exemplifies how one blind person can make a difference in his community and in his own life.  His belief in Federation philosophy and his use of proven blindness skills have given him the foundation for meeting his challenges, goals, and responsibilities.  Ryan looks forward to continuing his Federation activities in the Garden State.  (Thanks to David Wannop for assistance in writing this Biography.)

**************************

CAROL CASTELLANO

Teacher, Writer, Activist
Carol Castellano, Co-Founder and President of Parents of Blind Children-NJ, was born and raised in northern New Jersey.  After graduating with Highest Honors in English Literature from Douglass College, Rutgers University, Carol began a career in publishing.  First hired as an Editorial Assistant at Little, Brown & Co. in NYC, she then accepted a position as Production Coordinator and later Editor at Butterick Publishing, also in NY.  

After several years, Carol was seeking a change and decided to try teaching.  She was hired as the third grade teacher at the Barnard School, a small private school in upper Manhattan, where she also functioned as Lower School Coordinator.  During this time she met and married her husband, Bill Cucco.  

Bill and Carol had their first child, Serena, in 1984.  Though Serena’s birth was anxiously awaited, she truly surprised her parents by appearing four months early.  During Serena’s subsequent nearly eight-month hospitalization, Carol and Bill learned “more than we ever wanted to know” about premature babies and the difficulties that could befall them.

It was in a hospital room in North Carolina, while awaiting news of one of Serena’s surgeries, that Carol and Bill were introduced to the NFB.  As Carol tells the story, “The hospital social worker brought us some books and literature to read, one of which was Doris Willoughby’s A Resource Guide for Parents and Educators of Blind Children.  He warned us that this organization had some pretty good literature, but to stay away from them because they were radical and militant.  My ears perked right up!  I called the NFB as soon as we got back to NJ.”  Carol continues, “I loved the NFB from the start because it was the first organization we encountered that said outright that our blind child had a right to a full, satisfying life and that we did not have to be grateful for crumbs thrown to us from the table.”  Carol began to be in close touch with Barbara Cheadle, President of the National Organization of Parents of Blind Children, who gave her invaluable advice about Serena’s education.  She also began attending meetings of the Northern Chapter of the NFB of NJ.

Serena’s birth proved to be a turning point in Carol’s career.  She began writing articles on prematurity prevention and became deeply involved with a group of physicians, ethicists, and parents who came together to discuss the difficult issues of decision-making in the neonatal nursery.  At the same time, Carol’s first piece on bringing up a blind baby appeared in Future Reflections magazine.  

As time went on Carol was asked to serve on the Statewide Consumer Advisory Board of the NJ Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired.  As Carol tells it, “It was the very dark time of state budget cuts.  I realized I was perhaps the only parent in the state who knew that cuts were planned to the education of blind children budget.  Somehow, I had to let other parents know about the impending cuts so that we could work together to stop them.”  Joe Cutter, at that time Serena’s O & M Instructor, had arranged for a small group of parents with blind children to meet each other.  The families became friends and strong supporters of one another in the challenges they faced in getting their children a good education.  In December 1991, Carol proposed that the group became an official NOPBC affiliate, and thus, Parents of Blind Children-NJ was born.      

By this time Carol was attending National Conventions every year and her talents were recognized by a wider circle.  In 1991 she was elected Second Vice President of the National Organization of Parents of Blind Children and then in 1998, First Vice President, a position she holds today.  In 1997, Carol was appointed to the Federation’s national Scholarship Committee.  She was the first sighted person ever to serve on that committee.

Carol was also appointed to the State Human Services Advisory Council and the State Rehabilitation Council.  She enjoys a good working relationship with NJ Commission for the Blind staff and has collaborated on many projects with them.  Carol’s efforts have been recognized.  In October 1998 she received an award from the POBC-NJ Board, and in May 1999 SPAN, the Statewide Parents Advocacy Network, presented her with the Diana Cuthbertson Parent-Professional Collaboration Award.  Carol felt very honored to receive the Mary O’Donnell Advocacy Award from the Commission for the Blind in November 2000 at their Believe and Achieve 90th Anniversary celebration.  

Since 1988, Carol has written many articles and made countless presentations on the education and development of blind children.  She organizes and conducts POBC-NJ’s Parents Seminars and Teacher Trainings and edits POBC-NJ’s newsletter In Touch, which goes out to over six hundred families.  Carol is co-author of The Bridge to Braille: Reading and School Success for the Young Blind Child and author of Because Books Matter.  She is working on her third book, tentatively entitled Making It Work: Educating the Blind Child in the Public School.  Carol also works as a Job Coach and consults with and provides trainings for school districts regarding blind students.

Carol feels very fortunate to have found the NFB while Serena was still a baby.  Federation philosophy enabled her and Bill to regard Serena as a normal person and to bring her up with high expectations.  Most important, because of Federation philosophy, Serena has high expectations of herself.  “Serena has become an independent young woman, determined to make her mark on the world because of the Federation.  The Federation was our backbone as we battled to get Serena what she needed—and many times that was just getting the school to look at her as a normal student.”  Carol continues, “So many times, when someone would say to us, ‘But she can’t do that, she’s blind,’ we could respond, ‘Oh yes she can.  We know plenty of blind people who do that’ because we had met so many active people at conventions.”   

Carol’s family enjoys attending the kids’ sports and band activities, going to ball games, hiking, traveling, and vacations at the Jersey shore.  Son John, who joined the family on New Year’s Eve in 1986, is a champion skim boarder, while Serena loves body surfing the waves.  Bill enjoys bicycling and gardening and Carol loves music and is a jogger.  Though Carol says being the only Yankees fan in a family of Mets lovers is difficult, she believes she will survive.

Carol says her life’s dream had always been to have a family and to write a book.  “Who knew that having a baby would be so complicated for me and that the book I wrote would turn out not to be the Great American Novel, but instead books to help parents learn about Braille and educating their blind child?” 

Noting that living with two teenagers is not nearly as bad as they say it is, Carol concludes, “I have a wonderful family, I have the opportunity to use my time and talents to help others, and I am part of the movement to help blind people achieve first class citizenship.  I consider myself a very lucky person.”  Carol adds that she hopes always to live by the words, “Don’t think limits; think possibilities.”

**************************

DAVID DE NOTARIS

Weight Lifter, Motivator, Author

David John DeNotaris was born on October 13, 1969 to Joan and Dante DeNotaris, in Newark, NJ.  David was the youngest of six children, and believes the experience of having five brothers and sisters has positively affected the quality of his life.

David was diagnosed with Retinitis Pigmentosa (RP), a degenerative eye disorder that slowly diminished his eyesight.

“I was fortunate to have an older sister Jerilyn who also happened to have the same eye condition as I did.  She blazed the trail and coached my parents on what I needed to succeed in school and life--Braille, travel skills, and a positive mental attitude,” says David. 

David attended the Belleville public schools, where he learned Braille in kindergarten from the NJ Commission for the Blind, and learned to type in the fourth grade.  David says, “These skills allowed me to successfully compete and complete high school and college.”  David graduated from East Stroudsburg University in Pennsylvania in May of 1992 with a B.A. Degree in Speech Communications.

David believes it is the battles that make us stronger.  In 1981, in the Belleville Middle School, David and his family were advised “for safety reasons” that he would not be participating in physical education class and would be placed in a non-active class where he would study health.  David and his family respectfully refused and requested another option.  He was placed in a weight lifting class where he spent forty minutes a day exercising and lifting weights.  This sparked an interest in physical fitness.  In 1983, David was introduced to the New Jersey Association for Blind Athletes.  He entered his first power-lifting contest in December of that year and was victorious.  In May of 1984, he entered the New Jersey High School Power Lifting Championship and was again successful.  David competed for eight years compiling four National, one Pan-American, and two World Power Lifting Championships while setting twenty-eight national and nine international records.  David says, “The obstacle I faced in 1981 turned into a wonderful life—and body—shaping opportunity.”

Like many people, David denied being blind and often refused help from his teachers and the Commission for the Blind.  David says the turning point in his life was the NFB National Convention in July 1992.  “I had just graduated from ESU and had no idea what I was going to do.  My mother asked me if I was going to attend the NFB National Convention with Jerilyn.  I said ‘Hell no, I’m not going to hang around with all those blind people.’ Again I refused to get help.”  

As all good parents do, David’s mother moved forward with what she knew was the right thing.  She went out and bought him a bus ticket to Charlotte NC, and the next thing he knew, David and his girlfriend Mariann were on their way to the NFB National Convention.  David says, “I had no idea that this convention would transform my entire life personally and professionally.”  David really enjoyed all the inspiring stories, fun activities, exciting nightlife, and vast Exhibit Hall where he learned about adaptive technology and made many new friends.

The one gentleman that really struck a chord with David was Nick Dotson, computer salesmen.  David was walking through the Exhibit Hall and was intrigued by a talking computer.  Nick said, “Young man, do you know how to use a computer with adaptive technology?”  

“Not really,” David softly replied.  

The blind salesmen said, “Young man, let me give you some advice from an old Vocational Rehabilitation counselor: learn to use a computer and you will be able to compete for the same educational and occupational opportunities as your sighted peers.”  He then sat David down and had him start typing on his talking computer.  

David became a student of adaptive computer technology, networking by asking questions of experts in the field, and collecting and reading everything he could get his hands on–product brochures, trade magazines, and more.  David was determined to learn everything he could about equipment like speech synthesizers, Braille translation software, electronic note takers, and Braille embossers.

David was hired by the First Occupational Center of New Jersey in November of 1992 as a Technology Assistance Specialist.  His job was to make recommendations on assistive technology to vocational schools, adult education programs, and computer training programs.

David says, “The NFB National Convention provided me with the skills, confidence, and network to get employed.”

In September of 1993 David was selected by NFB of NJ President Joseph Ruffalo to be the Coordinator of New Jersey’s Job Opportunities for the Blind (JOB).  Little did David know this would prepare him for his next employment position.

In 1995 David was promoted to Employment Specialist, a position in which he assisted persons that were blind with a secondary disability in locating, obtaining, and maintaining competitive employment.  David comments, “Helping individuals find employment was so rewarding.”

Governor Whitman appointed David to the NJ State Rehabilitation Council in October of 1997. An active member, David was elected Vice-Chair in 1998 and Chairman in 1999.

David was hired as a Technological Services Specialist for the NJ Commission for the Blind in February of 2001.  He assists with many special projects including developing training programs and working with employers and government agencies on making their computer systems accessible for those using adaptive technology.

David married Mariann on September 23, 1995.  The couple has two children, David Jr. and MaryKate.  Mariann shared with David that after attending the NFB Convention in 1992 she knew she could marry him.  Mariann explains, “I saw people that are blind living, working, and succeeding and I was excited for David and myself.”

David is the author of Feeling Your Way Through Life, a motivational short-story book.  In the book he discusses how the three F’s--faith, family and friends–changed his life.

David states, “I now realize I need to add a fourth F: the Federation. The Federation has encouraged me to travel independently using a white cane, network with experts in the field of blindness, and dream and act like a winner!”  Listening to speeches by Dr. Jernigan and Dr. Maurer and insights from his sister Jerilyn, David now understands that if we follow the leaders that are doing, going, and becoming the people we desire to be, we will change what it means to be blind.

**************************

ED LEWINSON

Traveler, Professor, Activist

Edwin R. Lewinson, president of the NFB of Northern New Jersey, was born January 19, 1930 in Detroit.  He and his sister were born totally blind because of atrophy of the optic nerve.  His sister is also mentally retarded.

Ed attended Braille classes in Detroit through high school.  He received a B.A. from the University of Michigan and an M.A. and Ph.D. from Columbia University in history.  He is the author of two books, John Puree Mitchel, the Boy Mayor of New York (1964) and Black Politics in New York City (1974).  He began teaching part time at Seton Hall University in 1957, and when he received his Ph.D. in 1961, he became a member of the Seton Hall faculty.  A recipient of a Fullbright scholarship to South Korea, he taught there from 1979 to 1981.  He also taught English in South Korea in the summers of 1987 and 1994.  In 1993 he taught history in China as part of an exchange program with Seton Hall.  He retired from Seton Hall in 1995.

In 1954 Ed received his first guide dog from the Seeing Eye.  He now works with his fifth dog, a golden retriever named Hooper.  He worked with three of his four previous dogs for over ten years each.

Ed joined the Federation as the result of a lawsuit that he initiated because he was denied the right to fill out an application for jury duty because of blindness.  Dr. tenBroek read about the case and wrote to him.  Ed realized that for blind people, as for other groups with grievances, there was strength in numbers.  He lost in all the New York courts, and the United States Supreme Court would not review the case.  Ed notes that times have changed; in recent years blind people have served on juries in various jurisdictions.

Ed attended his first State Convention in New York in 1967 and his first National Convention in Des Moines the following year.  In the 1970s he served as Vice President of the New York State Affiliate and President of the New York City Chapter.  When he moved to New Jersey, he was elected secretary of the State Affiliate.  He has served several terms as the Northern Chapter President.  In 1974 he arranged for Kenneth Jernigan to receive an honorary doctorate at the Seton Hall University graduation.

Ed has engaged in a variety of other activities.  At Seton Hall he was President of the American Association of University Professors, and he is a past President of the South Orange Lions Club.  From 1962 to 1964 he was a member of the National Action Council of the Congress of Racial Equality (CORE).  Currently he is a member of the governing boards of the Jewish Braille Institute of America, New Jersey Peace Action (formerly Sane‑Freeze), and the New Jersey division of the United Nations Association. He is a volunteer with the International Action Center, which was founded by former Attorney General Ramsey Clark.  He has been a member of four IAC delegations to Iraq, bringing medicine and defying the travel ban placed by the American government.  He has made three trips to Cuba with the IAC and with Pastors for Peace.

“Blind people form a cross section of the population,” Ed comments.  “While as Federationists we deal exclusively with issues of blindness, we have the same right and responsibility as sighted people to participate in activities, to make our opinions known, and to try to make the world a better place.”

**************************

MARY JO PARTYKA

Sociologist, Counselor, and Coordinator

“I decided to start a chapter of the National Federation of the Blind in the Trenton area because I wanted something close to home.  I thought that being a member of the NFB would help me to accept my blindness in a more realistic and adult way.”

This is a quotation from Mary Jo Partyka, who became blind as a result of Retrolentral Fibroplasia (now known as ROP).  Mary Jo has always lived in the Trenton area and maintains close relationships with her parents, her brother, and other family members and friends.

Mary Jo attended parochial school and learned Braille when she was five years old with the help of an itinerant teacher.  She has always been an avid reader and uses Braille for many household and work-related tasks. She wishes that she had learned cane travel at a younger age, the way most children do now.  She started mobility training in the sixth grade but at that time she wanted to do everything the way the other kids did and using a cane made her feel more conspicuous.  She finally resigned herself to using the cane in college and now considers it essential to her independence.

Mary Jo attended Holy Family College for two years with a major in Spanish but graduated from Eastern College with a B.A. in social work.  She also received a Master’s degree in counseling from Trenton State College. Mary Jo works for the Division of Family Development where she writes fair hearing decisions.  Her past jobs included supervising the Division’s 800 number where people called with questions about welfare, Food Stamps and various assistance programs.  Mary Jo credits her ability to listen to her interest in working with people, her training in school, and her involvement with Contact of Mercer County, a 24-hour crisis intervention hotline.

Mary Jo is married and her husband, Stanley, is also blind.  She has two children, Colleen aged sixteen, and Keith, aged ten, who are sighted.  In addition to being involved with the PTA in Keith’s school, Mary Jo also sings in her church choir.  She uses the Optacon to write the words to the songs and puts them all in Braille herself.

She became familiar with the NFB after she graduated from college but refrained from becoming involved in the organization until last year.  She found herself struggling with some beliefs that were making it hard for her to accept her blindness, for example, that blindness was something that made her feel like a failure and that she was flawed because of her blindness.


Mary Jo thought that becoming involved in an organization where blind people helped themselves and didn’t let themselves think of themselves as limited might help her, and it certainly has.  During the past year, Mary Jo founded the Capital Chapter of the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey, which serves residents of the Trenton and Princeton areas.  Mary Jo’s chapter has about eight active members and they are working on recruiting new members, fund-raising, and promoting public awareness of their existence in the community.  Mary Jo recently attended her first National Convention in Philadelphia and found it a challenging but fulfilling experience.  Mary Jo credits her parents, her supporting family and friends, and her involvement in the NFB for helping her to accept her blindness as just another characteristic, not the limiting factor that she had thought to be in the past.
**************************

DONALD C. CAPPS

Insurance Executive and Civic Leader
Few more compelling examples of personal independence and social contribution can be found among either sighted or blind Americans than Donald C. Capps of Columbia, South Carolina.  Since the inception of the National Federation of the Blind of South Carolina in 1956, he has served fifteen two-year terms as President, retiring from this office in the year 2000.  He has subsequently served as President Emeritus of the affiliate.  Donald was elected Second Vice President of the National Federation of the Blind in 1959 and served in that capacity until 1968, when he was elected First Vice President.  He served in that position until 1984, when for health reasons he asked that his name not be placed in nomination.  In 1985 Don, restored in health, was again enthusiastically and unanimously elected to membership on the Board of Directors of the National Federation of the Blind, a position which he still holds.

Born in 1928, Donald was educated at the South Carolina School for the Blind and later in public schools.  Following his graduation from high school, he enrolled in Draughon's Business College in Columbia and after graduation joined the Colonial Life and Accident Insurance Company in Columbia as a claims examiner trainee.  By the time of his retirement, he had risen to the position of Staff Manager of the Claims Department.

Donald first became interested in the organized blind movement in 1953 and the following year was elected President of the Columbia Chapter of the Aurora Club of the Blind (now the NFB of South Carolina), before assuming the presidency of the state organization.  Under Donald's energetic leadership the NFB of South Carolina successfully backed thirty pieces of legislation affecting the blind citizens of the state, including establishment of a separate agency serving the blind.  Donald edits the Palmetto Blind, the quarterly publication of the NFB of South Carolina.  In 1960, Donald directed a campaign that led to construction of the NFB of South Carolina’s $230,000 education and recreation center, which was expanded in 1970 and again in 1978.  He now serves as a member of its Board of Trustees.  He has been instrumental in establishing full-time daily operations of the Federation Center.

Don’s wife Betty has been an active Federationist as long as her husband has.  The Capps have two grown children, Craig and Beth, and three grandchildren.

In December 1972, the Colonial Life and Accident Insurance Company presented Donald with an award for "twenty-five years of efficient, faithful, and loyal service."  In 1985 Don retired from the Colonial Life and Accident Insurance Company after thirty-eight years of service.

In 1965 Donald was honored as Handicapped Man of the Year, by both the City of Columbia and the State of South Carolina.  He has held numerous appointments on community and state boards and bodies.  He has been a leader in Rotary, church, and civic organizations.  In 1977 he was elected Vice Chairman of the South Carolina Commission for the Blind Consumer Advisory Committee.  Also in 1977, at the annual convention of the National Federation of the Blind, Don received the highest honor bestowed by the organized blind movement, the Jacobus tenBroek Award.  In 1981 he was appointed by the Governor of South Carolina to be a member on the Board of Commissioners of the South Carolina School for the Blind, where he serves as Vice Chairman.

Other awards and honors Don has received include the Outstanding Leader in Education Award in 1994, given by National School Public Relations Association.  In 1999 he received the Colonel Sanders "Colonel's Way" award.  Also that year the CBS television affiliate in Columbia presented him the Jefferson Award for community leadership.  In late 2000, in appreciation for his contributions to the school and to the lives of blind South Carolinians, the South Carolina School for the Deaf and the Blind dedicated to Donald its book celebrating its 150 years of service to the community.  In 2000 he also received the Order of the Palmetto, the highest honor conferred by the State of South Carolina.  
Although Donald has retired from business, he continues to be as active and effective as ever in the Federation, exemplifying leadership and confidence.  His ongoing dedication to the NFB provides inspiration and encouragement to his many colleagues and friends within and outside the Federation.  On May 5, 2001, Donald received an honorary doctorate from the University of South Carolina for public service.

**************************

NATIONAL FEDERATION of the BLIND of NEW JERSEY

25TH ANNUAL STATE CONVENTION

Silver Anniversary Celebration
The NFB of NJ is proud to present

S I L V E R

Skills * Independence * Legislation * Vocation * Education * Resources
SILVER will feature exciting speakers, influential policy makers, and experts in the fields of employment, mobility, legislation, Braille literacy, education, senior concerns, adaptive computer technology, and much more!

Friday, Nov. 9



12 PM to 5 PM--“Profit from Our Experience” employment seminar. 
Job seekers, don’t miss this seminar.  Bring your resume.


Friday Evening--Hospitality and Talent Showcase.

Saturday, Nov. 10


8 AM to 5 PM--Presentations by those who know about opportunities 
and services available to blind and visually impaired persons, Exhibit 
Hall, networking opportunities, door prizes, and surprises.  


Saturday evening--Banquet, Scholarship Presentations, and Auction!

Sunday, Nov. 11


Board Meeting, Resolutions, and Elections.

Last year’s Convention was terrific.  This one will be even better!  Be a part of the SILVER Anniversary Convention--you’ll get what you need to succeed.

For more information, please contact Joseph Ruffalo, NFB of NJ President, at (973) 759-3622, Andrew Godwin at (973) 233-0237, or Ever Lee Hairston at (856) 482-0865.

Register early.  The registration form is on the last page of this Sounding Board.  If we receive your form by Nov. 1, each person registered will be eligible for a special drawing of a cash prize!  You will also receive express registration service at the Convention.

**************************

WELCOME TO THE CLARION HOTEL

 & CONFERENCE CENTER

Editor’s Note: The following is some information, including driving directions, which we received from the Clarion Hotel and Conference Center, where we will be holding our State Convention this November.

CLARION HOTEL & CONFERENCE CENTER
1450 Route 70 East

Cherry Hill, NJ 08034

Phone: (856) 428-2300

Fax: (856) 354-7662

Our staff & management are committed to providing a great experience whether you are here on business, social or pleasure.  


Accommodations and Features 


· 204 Warmly Appointed Spacious Guest Rooms 

· Two Beautifully Decorated Suites 

· 17,000 Square Feet of Meeting & Banquet Facilities including two Ballrooms perfect for any occasion 

· Meetings & Banquets for up to 1000 guests 

· Food & Spirits featuring Contemporary Continental Cuisine & serving Breakfast, Lunch & Dinner daily 

· On-Site Fitness Room with both weight and cardiovascular equipment 

· Outdoor Heated Pool, open seasonally 

· Lighted Outdoor Tennis Courts 

· Car Rental Desk on premises 

· Tour Desk on premises 

· Complimentary Parking 

· We are an easy 16-mile drive from Philadelphia Int'l Airport.

 

Nearby Attractions 


· Computer Science Corporation - 3 miles 

· Lockheed Martin - 3 miles 

· Campbell Soup Company - 6 miles 

· Stone Webster - 3 miles 

· Wyeth Ayerst - 2 miles 

· Puratos - 1 mile 

· K-tron - 15 miles 

· American Water Works - 6 miles 

· NFL Films - 4 miles 

· Commerce University - 2 miles 

Driving Directions
From the North on the New Jersey Turnpike:

Take NJ Turnpike Exit 4, Route 73 North to I-295 South, Exit 34B.  Hotel is located 100 yards from exit on Route 70.

From the South on I-295:

Take I-295 North towards Trenton.  Take Exit 34B.  Hotel is located 100 yards from exit on Route 70.

**************************

CAPITAL CHAPTER NEWS

By Mary Jo Partyka

The Capital Chapter of the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey will be celebrating its first anniversary on September 30.  During the next few months we will be selling merchandise and giving out literature at the Library for the Blind Festival and at the Septemberfest held in Hamilton Township each year.  We also hope to become involved in a Diabetes Awareness Fair at Princeton Medical Center in November.  Four of our chapter members attended the National Convention and I find this very encouraging.


Our meetings will continue to be held on the second Saturday of each month from 10:00 AM until noon at the Princeton Medical Center, located at 253 Witherspoon Street, Princeton, NJ.

**************************

CENTRAL CHAPTER NEWS

By Jerilyn Higgins

The Central Jersey Chapter of the National Federation of the Blind of NJ invites all interested persons to join us in changing what it means to be blind.  Our meetings are on the second Saturday of each month at the Joseph Kohn Rehabilitation Center, 130 Livingston Avenue, New Brunswick, NJ.  Our chapter meets at 10:00 AM for networking and refreshments, with the business meeting beginning at 10:30 and running until 12 noon.

In July 2001, fifteen members of the Central Jersey Chapter were excited to attend the NFB National Convention in Philadelphia.  The chapter has also completed a public awareness brochure concerning the NJ White Cane Law.  We welcome ideas for advertising and distributing this brochure.

On Saturday, September 29, 2001 we are hosting a Spaghetti Dinner to benefit the NFB of NJ Parents of Blind Children division and the Scholarship Program.  The dinner will be held at Grace Lutheran Church in Perth Amboy. The Music Association for Visually Impaired Students  (MAVIS) will be our entertainment, along with a silent auction and door prizes.  On March 9, 2002 the chapter will hold our third annual Atlantic City bus trip.  This exciting fundraising event will support future endeavors of the NFBCJC.  On April 13, 2002 we will celebrate our third anniversary with a breakfast meeting.

For more information regarding the above events, please call NFBCJC Vice President Andrew Godwin at 973-233-0237 or e-mail him at Godwin_andrew@hotmail.com.

I want to thank all participating members for making our chapter a great success.  I would also like to encourage those interested to come and join us in accomplishing our goals of ensuring equality, security, and opportunity for all blind people.

Tentative NFBCJC Meeting Schedule for 2001-2002

September 8, 2001

October 13, 2001

November 3, 2001

December 8, 2001

January 12, 2002

February 9, 2002

March 9, 2002 (Atlantic City Bus Trip)

April 13, 2002 (Anniversary Breakfast Meeting)

May 11, 2002

June 8, 2001

Schedule may vary due to availability of location and dates of events.

GARDEN STATE CHAPTER NEWS

By Ever Lee Hairston

The Garden State Chapter meets the third Saturday of every month from 10:00 to 12:00 at JFK Hospital, Chapel Avenue and Cooper Landing Road, 5th Floor Boardroom, Cherry Hill NJ 08002.

We are sad to announce that our Chaplain and dedicated member is hospitalized and we ask that you keep her in your prayers.

Four of the Chapter members attended their first National Convention this year in Philadelphia PA.  They are Edward Godfrey, May Mamie, Dean MacLaughlin, and Willis Edmunds.   They were very overwhelmed with the experience, but are looking forward to next year's convention.

August 18, 2001 elections were held at the chapter meeting.  The new elected officers are:

Ever Lee Hairston, President

Ryan Stevens, First Vice President

Edward Godfrey, Secretary 

Linda Deberardinis, Treasurer

Marilyn Swam, Board Member

Our Annual Picnic will be held on September 15, 2001 at the home of our President Ever Lee Hairston, 113 Greensward Lane, Cherry Hill, New Jersey.  We will be observing White Cane Day on October 20, 2001 from 10:00 AM to 2:00 PM.  Our members will also be participating in a walk-a-thon at Cooper River Park.

**************************
NORTHERN CHAPTER NEWS

By Jerry Moreno

The Northern New Jersey Chapter meets the third Saturday of each month from September through June, at 10:30 AM in the chapel in the Gateway Hotel, located at Raymond Plaza and Raymond Boulevard, Newark, NJ.  For more information, call Jerry Moreno at 973-751-8771.

Meeting dates for 2001-2002:

September 15

October 20

November 17

December 15

This is the tentative date for our annual Holiday Party.  Last year's party was held at the Chandelier restaurant in Belleville.  Everyone had a good time.  Come join us this year and deck the halls NFB style!

January 19

February 16

March 16

April 20

May 18

This is the tentative date for the State Raffle drawing.  Come and see if you're the big winner.

June 15

Networking and fellowship are two important reasons for attending chapter meetings.  At a local chapter meeting, you can ask questions and receive answers on a one-to-one basis.  Come and join us and change what it means to be blind in northern New Jersey. 

**************************

POBC-NJ NEWS

By Carol Castellano

This past Spring, Parents of Blind Children-NJ, in collaboration with the NJ Commission for the Blind, hosted a series of “Get Your Child Moving” workshops in four locations in the state.  Joe Cutter and Angelo “Monte” Montagnino were the presenters.  Joe and Monte’s enthusiastic message was that every child, including those with additional disabilities, can get moving and get into the game.  Over one hundred twenty people participated in these very well-received workshops.  We hope to be able to present them again in the future.


Our trip to an audio-described performance of Funny Girl was well attended.  We plan to go to see The King and I in the next theater season.  Of course, all Federation members are invited.


POBC-NJ took part in the Federation’s National Convention in Philadelphia.  Many NJ families were present to attend the high-powered presentations of our national group.  We also recently enjoyed a Summer Swim at White Meadow Lake, NJ and will be visiting the Grounds for Sculpture in Hamilton, NJ on Sept. 15.  A Roller Skating Party will follow that, sometime in October.  Then, of course, we will meet to celebrate the NFB of NJ’s twenty-fifth anniversary at our State Convention in November in Cherry Hill.  After that, we’ll be busy planning our Spring Seminar.
**************************

ARTS ACCESS FOR ALL

By Gloria Lewis

The arts play an important role in the quality of life for people who live in New Jersey.  Our state has a wealth of wonderful arts experiences offered by our many cultural venues and institutions.  Because New Jersey leads the nation in the effort to remove barriers that inhibit participation by people with disabilities in arts programs, the cultural experience for a person who is disabled can now be as rich and as full as that experienced by others.  

According to the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), an individual who has a disability cannot be excluded from a regular program or be made to accept special or lesser services which would have the effect of removing them from the interaction of general programming.  People with disabilities must have the option of purchasing a ticket for a seat in an accessible location for the same price that the general public would pay for that seat.  

In compliance with the ADA, art galleries and museums, historic sites, and performing arts venues all offer accessible programming to people who are blind and visually impaired.  The arts community is to be commended for extending the benefit of the arts to all state residents including people with disabilities. 

**************************

PROGRAMS AND PROJECTS of THE NFB of NJ

“Changing What It Means to Be Blind”
Recent Initiatives
Braille Mentoring Program
Blind volunteers teach Braille to blind adults, blind youngsters, and parents of blind children.

Cane Travel Mentoring Program
Blind volunteers organize “cane walks” to help less experienced travelers, parents, and blind children learn cane skills.

Blind Children’s Resource Center
A center where parents and teachers of blind children can learn about the materials and equipment that enable a blind student to participate fully in school; developed and run by our Parents of Blind Children division; first of its kind in the nation.

Newsline for the Blind
Blind subscribers now have the daily newspaper available to them over the phone lines as soon as it is available to sighted readers; NFB of NJ was instrumental in getting this important new service into NJ.

America’s Jobline 

Job databases are available to blind job seekers over the phone lines; NFB of NJ helped to get this new national service accessible to the blind of NJ.

Adopt Adaptive Equipment

Technology recycling program for computers equipped with speech, screen enlargement, or Braille.

Blindness Awareness Program

The skills, techniques, and tools of blindness are demonstrated and discussed for schools and businesses.

On-Going Programs

Scholarship Program 

Assists blind scholars in continuing their education; enables newly blinded adults and parents of blind children to learn the skills and techniques that blind people use to perform the activities of daily life.

Statewide Convention 

Covers topics of importance to the blind and parents of blind children; vehicle for communication and partnership with those that provide services.

Education and Public Outreach
Educates regarding education and livelihood, participation in community life, and other issues of importance in the lives of the blind.

Emotional Support and Information
Telephone help, support, and information; literature about blindness and the abilities of blind people; networking and referrals.

The Sounding Board
Biannual newsletter on current state and national events of importance to the blind.

The National Federation of the Blind of NJ
The National Federation of the Blind of NJ is made up of blind people,

parents and teachers of blind children,

and others interested in working toward opportunity, equality,

and first class citizenship for all blind people.

We enjoy the benefits of affiliation with a national organization

as we strive to improving conditions in our own state.

Our members take part in boards and councils

which give a voice to the blind in our state.

We are the blind speaking for ourselves.

**************************

SCILS PROGRAM REFERENCE LISTING

Editor’s Note: The following is a list of Senior Community Independent Living Service programs in New Jersey.  The SCILS programs are intended to help seniors fifty-five and over who are experiencing vision loss maintain independence.  Components of the programs include instruction in daily living skills, peer support, volunteer service, and referrals.  Each SCILS program varies according to its grant agreement so contact the program that services your area.

Agency Name & Address:

Family Service Association of Atlantic County (FSA),

312 East White Horse Pike, PO Box 404, Absecon Highlands, NJ 08201 

Service Area: 

Counties of Atlantic, Burlington, Camden, Cape May, Cumberland, Gloucester, Salem

Contact Person Name & Phone: 

Chuck Burton, Director of Older Adult Programs, 609-652‑1600

Agency Name & Address: 

First Occupational Center of New Jersey,

391 Lakeside Avenue, Orange, NJ 07050 

Service Area: 

Essex County, emphasizing the cities of Newark, Irvington, Orange, and East Orange

Contact Person Name & Phone: 

Joseph Ruffalo, SCILS Project Coordinator, 973-672‑5800

Agency Name & Address: 

Passaic County Board of Social Services, 

80 Hamilton Street, Paterson, New Jersey 07506 

Service Area: 

Counties of Bergen, Passaic, Sussex, and Warren

Contact Person Name & Phone: 

Mark Steven, Program Supervisor, 973‑881‑2600

Agency Name & Address: 

Puerto Rican Association for Human Development, 

100 First Street, Perth Amboy, New Jersey 08861

Service Area: 

Middlesex and Union Counties especially to Hispanic residents of the cities of Perth Amboy, New Brunswick, and Elizabeth

Contact Person Name & Phone:

Maritza Rodriquez, Older Adult Coordinator, 732-1442‑1081

Agency Name & Address: 

Visiting Homemaker Service of Hudson County (VHS), 

586 Newark Avenue, Jersey City, New Jersey 07306

Service Area: 

Hudson County and Essex county cities of Belleville, Bloomfield, and Nutley
Contact Person Name & Phone: 

Cheryl Dayton, SCILS Project‑ Coordinator, 201-1658‑6001

Agency Name & Address (For Volunteer Services Only):

Family Services Association of Morris County,

62 Elm Street, Morristown, New Jersey 07960

Service Area: Morris County

Contact Person Name & Phone: 

Karen Brownell, Volunteer Coordinator, 973-1538‑5260

**************************

MCGREEVEY RESPONDS TO THE NFB

Editor’s Note: At last year’s convention, the NFB of NJ passed three resolutions: that the State Legislature require publishers of textbooks to make electronic versions of their textbooks available for Braille conversion; that the NFB commend the NJ Commission for the Blind for initiating a program bringing more braille into the schools and call upon them to increase the number of Braille lessons each child receives; and to urge the Department of Education to find a way to make standardized tests accessible to blind students.  Both candidates for Governor of New Jersey were given the opportunity to respond to our resolutions.  However, only Mayor Jim McGreevey did so.  The NFB has a strong policy not to endorse either candidate, but keep in mind that only Jim McGreevey found the time to fulfill our request.

Joseph Ruffalo, President

National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey

69 Prospect Place

Belleville, NJ 07109 

Dear NFB of NJ, 
I care deeply about improving the lives of the nearly 300,000 blind and visually impaired citizens in New Jersey.  Our society must be sensitized to their needs and more importantly their abilities.  Through education, vocational rehabilitation and training we can create a level playing field for the blind population and allow them to enrich our communities with their talents. Most importantly, we should make independent living and competitive employment our key policy goals. 

To make real improvements in the lives of our visually impaired citizens, I would work to:

· Maintain and strengthen existing agencies such as the Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired, so more eligible people could be identified and receive necessary services. 

· Strengthen the Division on Civil Rights to fight discrimination based on disability. 

· Improve the state transportation infrastructure for all citizens, including the visually impaired.

In addition, there is much that can be done to provide the younger members of the blind population the education they deserve.  I envision a New Jersey in which blind or visually impaired children receive the same quality of education as the sighted population.  As Governor, I would support the NFB of NJ in its work to achieve educational equality in the following ways:  

· Require that publishers of educational textbooks for New Jersey’s school districts provide selected electronic versions of their texts, as has been already been mandated in 26 other states, for the purpose of Braille conversion. 

· Work in conjunction with the Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired to make adaptive technology more available for elementary and secondary students while ensuring that Commission grant monies are used efficiently. 

· Direct the NJ Department of Education to require that all standardized proficiency tests be in non-visual format to accommodate blind or visually impaired students.


I hope that you will give me the opportunity to work with you in making our state a model for others to follow. 

With all my best wishes,








Jim McGreevey

**************************

NEWSLINE AND JOBLINE

By Peggy Chong, Newsline Manager
As you all heard at the National Convention in Philadelphia, JOBLINE is nationwide with a toll free number that anyone who is looking for a job, blind or sighted, can call to access and search through the America's Job Bank.  The number, 1‑800‑414‑5748, will work in all parts of the United States from any touch tone telephone.  New brochures, Ready Reference Guides, have been printed with the new toll‑free number.  Affiliates should get copies of these brochures and distribute them to community organizations and government agencies that assist individuals looking for employment.

On March 1, 2002, NEWSLINE® will also go nationwide and be centralized out of Baltimore.  This will eliminate unnecessary delays in newspapers due to equipment failure, noisy telephone lines, or bad weather.  Also, all the papers supported by NEWSLINE® will become available to all readers, no matter where they call from.  Other upgrades include speedier options for subscribing to NEWSLINE®, the ability to add other language papers, and the addition of voice‑recorded material.

The grant will also provide for the addition of papers up to two local papers per state.  If your state does not yet have two local papers, plan to approach your more prominent paper(s) to bring your local news to NEWSLINE® readers in your state.  Contact me for more detailed information.  

States that have limited or no NEWSLINE® coverage should begin to sign up subscribers from all across the state.  I know you'll want to work with your local newspapers, senior organizations, and agencies for the blind to spread the news.

I will be glad to work with all of you to set up any demonstrations of NEWSLINE® or JOBLINE at your State Conventions.  If you need any material, please give me a call at 410‑659‑9314, extension 356.  If there is anything that I can do to make your convention a success with NEWSLINE® and JOBLINE, just let me know.

**************************

EXPANDED ROLE FOR RUFFALO

By Carol Castellano

The National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey now has yet another reason to be proud of our State President, Joe Ruffalo.  At this summer’s National Convention in Philadelphia, Joe was elected to the national Board of Directors of the Federation!  Joe has been our dynamic, creative, energetic leader here in New Jersey for eight years.  Now Federationists in the rest of the country will have the opportunity to get to know Joe and all his talents, as well.  


We know why we love and admire Joe and why we keep electing him President.  It’s his great ideas, his compassion for others, his sense of humor, his loquaciousness, his heart for kids and older people and, well, just people in general, his energy, his devotion to the cause, his sick jokes.  Yes, there are many reasons why we are proud of Joe.  


We’ll have to share Joe now, but I’m not worried about that.  As we’ve seen so many times in the past, Joe will have the energy and the ideas and will rise to meet every challenge presented to him in his new role.  He will help to make our great organization even stronger.  The blind people of the nation will be the better for Joe’s even deeper involvement in the cause.

**************************

AGNES ALLEN CONGRATULATES JOE RUFFALO









August 1, 2001

Dear Joe,

Congratulations on being elected to the Board of Directors of the National Federation of the Blind.  You certainly have worked hard for that honor and are most deserving of it.  I am so proud to know you and to have worked with you in the past.  Your acceptance speech was excellent because of its heartfelt sincerity.

God bless you, and keep up the good work.  Stay in touch with me and let me know if I can be of service to you.  I appreciate your strong support of my effort for NFB









Your friend,









Agnes Allen
**************************

CENTRAL JERSEY’S FUNDRAISING DINNER

The National Federation of the Blind Central Jersey Chapter invites all interested people to participate in our Parents of Blind Children/Scholarship Fundraising Spaghetti Dinner.  All proceeds will be allotted to support Parents of Blind Children and Scholarship programs.

This fun-filled event will be held Saturday, September 29th from 1:00 to 5:00 P.M. at Grace Lutheran Church, 600 New Brunswick Avenue, Perth Amboy, NJ.

Access Link and Area Wide both travel to this location.  If you are an eligible Middlesex County resident, please feel free to contact Kelly Leary at (732) 388-9352 to arrange Area Wide transportation.

The menu will include Italian bread, garden salad, spaghetti with meatballs, assorted hot and cold beverages, and dessert. There will also be live entertainment provided by The Music Association for the Visually Impaired Students of New Jersey (MAVIS), along with other activities.

The cost of this delicious Italian dinner is only $8.00.  NFB of NJ members are encouraged to solicit donations for dinner items; all door prize contributions are welcome.

To send contributions or donations, or for any further information, please contact the NFB Central Jersey Chapter Vice President, Andrew Godwin at (973) 233-0237 or email godwin_andrew@hotmail.com
**************************

THE COURTESY RULES OF BLINDNESS

When you meet me don't be ill at ease.  It will help both of us if you remember these simple points of courtesy:

1.  I'm an ordinary person, just blind.  You don't need to raise your voice or address me as if I were a child.  Don't ask my spouse what I want–“Cream in the coffee?”–ask me.

2.  I may use a long white cane or guide dog to walk independently; or I may ask to take your arm.  Let me decide, and please don't grab my arm; let me take yours.  I'll keep a half-step behind to anticipate curbs and steps.

3. I want to know who's in the room with me.  Speak when you enter.  Introduce me to the others.  Include children, and tell me if there's a cat or dog.

4.  The door to a room, cabinet, or car left partially open is a hazard to me.

5.  At dinner I will not have trouble with ordinary table skills.

6.  Don't avoid words like “see.”  I use them, too.  I'm always glad to see you.

7.  I don't want pity.  But don't talk about the “wonderful compensations” of blindness.  My sense of smell, touch, or hearing did not improve when I became blind.  I rely on them more and, therefore, may get more information through those senses than you do--that's all.

8.  If I'm your houseguest, show me the bathroom, closet, dresser, window, and the light switch, too.  I like to know whether the lights are on.

9.  I'll discuss blindness with you if you're curious, but it's an old story to me.  I have as many other interests as you do.

10.  Don't think of me as just a blind person.  I'm just a person who happens to be blind.
**************************

Please join us for the 

National Federation of the Blind of NJ

25TH ANNUAL STATE CONVENTION

Silver Anniversary Celebration
NOVEMBER 9, 10, 11, 2001

CLARION HOTEL

1450 ROUTE 70 EAST, CHERRY HILL, NJ

(856) 428-2300

Access Link Accessible

* * PRE-REGISTRATION FORM * *

Register early.  If we receive your form by Nov. 1, each preregistered person will be eligible for a special drawing of a cash prize!  Those preregistered will also receive express registration service at the Convention.

Name_________________________________________________________________

Address_______________________________________________________________

City, State, Zip_________________________________________________________

Phone_________________________________________________________________

Please register all individuals attending, including children.  List additional names on back.









How many?   
   Total $

Registration--Adult--$10



___________         _________

Registration--Child 16 & under--Free,

___________         _________

   but please register all children

Lunch Nov. 10--Adult--$10      


___________         _________

Lunch Nov. 10--Child--$8



___________         _________

Banquet Nov. 10--Adult/Child--$25


___________         _________



Total Enclosed






_________

Lunch and Banquet tickets will be collected at the meals.  You can pick them up or purchase them at the Registration Table.

Child care will be available on Saturday only.  PLEASE CALL JOE RUFFALO AT (973) 759-3622 BY NOV. 1 TO REQUEST CHILDCARE.

I would like my agenda in: _____ Large Print   _____ Cassette   _____ Braille

Make your check payable to NFB of NJ and mail to:

NFB of NJ * 69 Prospect Place * Belleville, NJ 07109   

For additional information, contact Joseph Ruffalo at (973) 759-3622,

Andrew Godwin at (973) 233-0237, or Ever Lee Hairston at (856) 482-0865.

Reserve a room at the hotel at the special $72 NFB room rate!

Special rate guaranteed till Oct. 11.  After Oct. 11, rates may increase.

All volunteers, please report to the Registration Table.

